
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, October 10, 2016, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, October 10, 2016.

           

PRESENT:
  Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, and Jim Hillberry
                  ABSENT:        Bryan Lee and J.R. Gonzales      



                  ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, and Susanne Klindt
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Minutes
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the corrected minutes of the August 8, 2016 board meeting.  The Manager noted that Don Richards requested that the net present value of the loan refinance proposal be noted. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 8, 2016 meeting as corrected.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Miller.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the September 12, 2016 board meeting.  Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2016 meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Miller.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
(Jim Hillberry arrived at 10:02 a.m.)

Bills
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the October 10, 2016 bills list totaling $97,233.30.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments
Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Update on Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
· The Manager reported that, as of the last board meeting, Dexter Woodis had nearly finished all of the conduit jumpers. We’ve got a few cadd welds to make to attach wires to the pipe.
· Bill Spickelmire will be here in November to hook everything up and start the rectifiers at the WTP and BPS.

· Our systems are still protected, though inadequately, by the previous cathodic system that is still in place.

Update on Pipeline Relocation II project
· The Manager reported that the 50% plan meeting took place by teleconference on September 28th.

· The 90% plans are nearly complete.

· Four of the six easements are projected to be signed by the end of next week.

· Jade Gernant, DOWL, is working on a 300’ BLM easement . The pipeline will be bored at this location, so there will be no surface disturbance.

· WYDOT is up-to-date with reimbursements. WWDC has always kept current with us with a ten day turn around on requests.

Executive Session: easements
Jim Mentock made a motion to go into executive session to discuss easements. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
At 10:37 a.m., the board returned to the regular meeting.
Craig Sorenson made a motion to authorize the Manager to issue payment for easements with the Chairman’s review, approval, and signature, and that the board will then approve the checks for the easements at the next board meeting, and to have the chairman sign a Conflict of Interest Acknowledgement regarding the Lovell easement since Sandra Kitchen, our attorney’s partner, is the attorney for the Town of Lovell. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Update on Emergency Pump Retrofit project
· The Manager reported that the first rebuilt pump will be installed on Wednesday, October 12th, and that the second will be removed that day for rebuilding. The second pump will be back in 3-4 weeks and re-installed and both pumps tested before the November River Run starts.

· Payment to Advanced Pump and Equipment will not be mailed until the first pump is re-installed.

· The River Run starts on November 21, 2016. The run is scheduled to last two and a half weeks while the Bureau of Reclamation does maintenance work.
Discussion of a possible rate / fee increase starting July 1, 2017
· The Manager distributed a handout on possible fee increase scenarios. Board members may wish to start talking to their entities about the possible increase for budgeting purposes.

· There was extensive discussion about the time it will take for the increased revenue to replenish our reserves, which will have been significantly decreased by unexpected projects like the pipeline relocation project and the cathodic protection upgrade project.

Update on Debt Service Refinancing
· The Manager reported that First National Bank was not interested in lowering the proposed rate and that their proposal stands.

· They are now working the refinance paperwork through; it is currently with Barbara Bonds in Cheyenne. We should have more information by the next board meeting.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator (CPO) gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report and there was brief discussion regarding the report.

· Flows continue to drop as the season changes.

· We did our disinfection byproducts (DBP) testing and all sampling came back well within limits.

· Floc/sed basins will be cleaned this week; this is done twice per year.

· Personnel will return to working eight hour days the last week of October.

· A UPS (power supply) replacement is scheduled this month.
· This is lead poisoning prevention week.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report
· The Manager noted he had already reported on the Chief Pipeline Operator’s work for the Cathodic Protection project.
· The Chief Pipeline operator is out on the pipeline today, replacing a diaphragm at one of the pressure control stations.
Manager’s Report
· WYO-STAR Interest for August was 0.480%. September’s interest is not in yet.
· Water use figures for September were down 10.1% over last year, though we are still up 2.55% for the fiscal year. We received 2.25” precipitation in September, with over 10 million less gallons produced and a $15,000 loss in revenue.

· The 25th anniversary Open House will be this Saturday, October 15, 2016, at the water treatment plant from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m.

· The people east of Byron are planning to connect to the Byron water system. They do not need our letter of support as of yet. A dozen people have signed on so far. The district does not have a name yet; they plan to become part of Byron’s system rather than form their own district.
Other Business
There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:32 a.m., Jim Hillberry made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.
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